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S C H O O L  C O M M I T T E E
(Official Report)

Regular Meeting








March 6, 2012

Called for 6:00 PM in the School Committee Meeting Room, Cambridge Rindge and Latin School, 

459 Broadway, Cambridge

Members Present:
Mr. Fantini, Mr. Harding, Mr. McGovern, Ms. Nolan, Mr. Osborne, Ms. Turkel,


Mayor Davis

Mayor Davis in the Chair.

A quorum of the School Committee being present, the Chair called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.

On a motion by Mr. Fantini, seconded by Ms. Turkel, on the following roll call, it was voted to convene in Executive Session for the purposes of discussing strategy for collective bargaining for its eight collective bargaining agreements with Union personnel as an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the negotiation position of the School Committee:  Ms. Turkel YEA, Mr. Fantini YEA; Mr. Harding ABSENT; Mr. McGovern YEA; Ms. Nolan YEA; Mr. Osborne YEA.  Mayor Davis announced that the Committee will reconvene in Regular Session.

Executive Session
Members Present:   Mr. Fantini, Mr. Harding, Mr. McGovern, Ms. Nolan, Mr. Osborne, Ms. Turkel, Mayor Davis.

Also Present:
Jeff Young, Superintendent; Carolyn Turk, Deputy Superintendent; James Maloney, Chief Operating Officer; Barbara Allen, Executive Director, Human Resources; Maureen MacFarlane, Legal Counsel, Michael Gardner, City Manager's Designee for Collective Bargaining   

The Chair called the meeting to order and turned the floor over to Ms. MacFarlane.  Ms. MacFarlane gave the Members an update on the joint process between the School Committee and the CTA for contract negotiations.  Ms. MacFarlane and Mr. Gardner responded to Members' questions and concerns.  The Committee agreed to a presentation on Interest Based-Bargaining, facilitated by Mr. Joshua Flax, from Federal Mediation & Conciliation Service.  The date for the presentation is March 20, 2012, 3:30-5:30 PM.  It was suggested that the presentation be televised.  No public comment.

Mr. Harding entered the meeting.

The Committee will meet in Executive Session on March 13, 5:30-7:30 PM to walk through the contracts.

On the following roll call, it was voted to adjourn Executive Session and return to the Regular Meeting:

Mr. Fantini YEA, Mr. Harding YEA; Mr. McGovern YEA; Ms. Nolan YEA; Mr. Osborne YEA; Ms. Turkel YEA;  Mayor Davis  YEA (6:40 PM).

Adjourned

Patricia A. Berry

Acting Executive Secretary to the School Committee

The Chair reconvened the Regular Meeting and informed the audience that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

Also Present:
Student School Committee Members Naomi Tsegaye and Grant Baker

1. Public Comment

The following individuals were heard:

· Brian D. Sadie, Reservoir St., re Advanced Learning

· Freedom Baird, Reed St., Academic Challenge Plan & Policy

· Zev Dickstein, Walden St., re Improving school food

· Kathy Riddick, NAACP, re Academic Challenge

· Elizabeth Hill, Richdale Ave., re Honors Math

· David DeCelis, Windsor St., re Innovation Agenda

· Thomas Ball, Athens St., re Innovation Agenda

· Melissa Chaney, Winn St., re HSEP parking

· Leah Cohen, Fenno St. , re Math

· Emily Dexter, Fenno St., re Innovation Agenda

· MaryAnn Matyas, Russell St., re Innovation Agenda

· Kathleen Kelly, Marie Ave., re Innovation Agenda

· Jeff Gaglione, CRLS/DOC/LCS & math

· Chris Colbath-Hess, CTA  
On a motion by Mr. McGovern, seconded by Mr. Harding, it was voted to close public comment.

Mr. Fantini called for suspension of the Rules to bring forward the issue of salad and soup in schools, requested by Mr. Zev Dickstein during public comment.   Mr. McGovern seconded the motion.  It was voted to suspend the Rules for the purpose stated.  Mr. Fantini congratulated Zev Dickstein on his request for having salad and soup available to students at the King Open, and moved to refer the matter to the Superintendent with a report back to Mr. Dickstein.  On a second by Mr. Harding, it was voted to refer the salad and soup issue to the Superintendent. 
2. Student School Committee Report:

Ms. Tsegaye reported that members of the senior class are concerned about registering to vote when they turn 18.  Going forward, they would like to have CRLS hold a mandatory senior assembly to give students a chance to pre-register.  Discussion took place around the matter of pre-registration.  On a motion by Ms. Nolan, seconded by Ms. Turkel, it was voted to refer the matter to the Superintendent to work with CRLS to ensure seniors are informed about the registration and voting processes.  Ms. Tsegaye also reported that Black History Month assembly was successful.  The students enjoyed the staff participation.  Mr. Baker informed the Committee about the Pennies for Patients organization that supports leukemia research.  Each homeroom has a collection box where students can place their pennies for the cause.

3. Presentation of the Records for Approval:

On a motion by Mr. McGovern, seconded by Ms. Turkel, it was voted to accept the following Minutes as presented:

· Special Meeting  – November 29, 2011

· Regular Meeting – December 6, 2011

· Organization Meeting – January 2, 2012

4. Reconsideration of Votes Taken at Previous Meetings:  None
5. Unfinished Business/Calendar

Ms. Turkel removed the following from the Calendar for discussion:

Motion by Mr. Harding, Mr. McGovern and Ms. Turkel that it be policy that the school department moves to reinstating the eighth grade standard of the successful completion of Algebra I.  The timeline for achieving this should be no more than five years.  Whereas, currently approximately one in seven (14% of) eighth grade students is taking the full Algebra I course, this percentage should rise significantly each year until the class currently in third grade, at the latest, graduates from the Upper Schools with the standard for eighth grade being the successful completion of Algebra I.

Ms. Turkel moved suspension of the Rules to bring forward items #12-23 and #12-24 to be discussed with the above motion.  Mr. McGovern offered a second to the motion for suspension.  It was voted to suspend the Rules to bring forward and discuss together the joint motion by Mr. Harding, Mr. McGovern, and Ms. Turkel; and Agenda items #12-23 and #12-24.
#12-23
Motion Ms. Turkel that the School Committee discuss with the Superintendent and members of the math department the 6th through 12th grade mathematics pathway in light of the motion on the Calendar to “reinstate the eighth grade standard of the successful completion of Algebra 1” and the following motion on this agenda involving eighth grade math and any other concerns members have about mathematics in the new upper schools.

#12-24
Motion by Ms. Turkel that starting in the fall of 2012, the 8th grade mathematics curriculum will include all the content prescribed by the 2011 Massachusetts Mathematics Curriculum Framework, which encompasses the Common Core State Standards for Mathematics.

The completion of 8th grade math will prepare students to enter high school having fulfilled the prerequisite for enrolling in the Enhanced Pathway, as defined by the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. This Enhanced Pathway will allow students to take a sequence of three single semester, 1 block mathematics courses leading to a fourth math course of advanced placement AB or BC calculus. This sequence of four mathematics courses will be available at CRLS starting in the fall of 2013. CRLS will also offer sequences of mathematics courses that allow additional blocks of time and/or alternative math courses.

Ms. Turkel explained that the intent of bringing the motions forward together is to request that the Superintendent give the Committee an idea about when discussion on math will take place.  Dr. Young was heard.  He thanked Ms. Turkel for bringing the 3 motions forward together.  He would like to take the time to work with his staff and the teachers and time to consult with Mass. DESE which is currently working on its guidelines.  Dr. Young's plan is to update the Committee at one of the Regular Meetings in May.  Ms. Turkel moved to refer the three motions to the Superintendent.  Discussion took place around the motions.  Ms. Turkel amended her original motion.  She moved that the motions be referred to the Superintendent with a report back in May, and that a workshop be held before May for further discussion.  Mr. McGovern seconded Ms. Turkel's motion.  On a voice vote, the three items were referred to the Superintendent for a report back in May, and that a workshop be held before May for further discussion.

6. Superintendent’s Report/Presentations/Consent Agenda

· Innovation Agenda

Dr. Young asked the Deputy Superintendent to recap the events of the Upper School Release Day Workshop held this day at the Peabody School.  The Superintendent distributed folders containing the materials covered at the workshop (on file in the School Committee office) including:

· Upper Schools Release Day Workshop Agenda

· Arts in the CPS Upper Schools Developmental Design Morning Messages

· CPS Upper Schools Habits of Scholarship (Revised Draft:  February 2012)

· What Educators & Parents Need to Know About Special Education Law

· Middle School Physical Education

· 6th Grade Health Education Units

· History & Social Sciences Department Curriculum Planning Session II (Phase One)

· Upper Schools & Amigos 6-8 Science Curriculum

· Reading and Writing Units, Grades 6-8 (Draft Proposal, January 2012)

· Foundational Skill Development Unit:  Fraction, Decimal & Percent Unit Running Concurrently with CMP

Dr. Young, Dr. Turk and Ms. Allen responded to the following questions and concerns:

· What are the plans for the School Committee and the community to receive like information

· Review timeline for the Innovation Agenda

· When will faculty know assignments

· When will the guidance counselors be hired; will the heads of the Upper Schools do the hiring

Consent Agenda:

On a motion by Mr. Fantini, seconded by Mr. Harding, it was voted to bring forward for discussion items #12-13 through #12-19.  Ms. Nolan removed #12-13 and #12-14.  On the following roll call the remaining items were adopted as follows:

#12-15, Special Needs: Contracts for Day & Residential Program Services not Available from the Cambridge School Department:  that the School Committee award contracts to the institutions in amounts not to exceed the shown rates, having been approved by the Operational Services Division of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, funds to be provided from the General Fund Budget:

 2 students 
Bay Cove Human Services, 66 Canal St., Boston
$ 77,332.46


1 student
SEEM Collaborative, 92 Montvale Ave., Suite 3500, Stoneham
$ 33,383.22

3 students








                          $111,715.68

#12-16, Contract Award:  that the School Committee award a contract to the following vendor for the supply and delivery of produce products for Cambridge Public Schools Food Service; funds to be provided from the Food Service Revolving Fund Budget, Chapter 30B of the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts having been complied with:
Nasiff Fruit Company, P.O. Box 1772, Fall River, MA, for the period March 12, 2012 to 

June 30, 2012, in the amount of $61,172.90.

#12-17, Contract Award:  that the School Committee award a contract to the following vendor for the supply and delivery of paper products for Cambridge Public Schools Food Service; funds to be provided from the Food Service Revolving Fund Budget, Chapter 30B of the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts having been complied with:

Mansfield Paper Co., Inc., 380 Union St., W. Springfield, MA 01090, for the period 

February 13, 2012 to August 31, 2012, in the amount of $71,428.01.

#12-18, Contract Award:  that the School Committee award a contract to the following vendor for the supply and delivery of milk products for Cambridge Public Schools Food Service; funds to be provided from the Food Service Revolving Fund Budget, Chapter 30B of the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts having been complied with:

Garelick Farms, LLC, 626 Lynnway, Lynn, MA 01905, for the period February 13, 2012 to June 30, 2012, in the amount of $106,361.00.
#12-19, Grant Award:  that the School Committee accept and approve the grant award in the amount and for the period indicated: 
1. Hasty Pudding Theatrical, for the period February 2, 2012 to June 30, 2012, in the amount of $15,000.00, Project/Grant SC12775.



Description:  These funds will be used to subsidize the purchase of tickets for Cambridge Public School students to attend cultural performance events and exhibits.

CPS Target Population:  Approximately 1800 students in grades K12 will attend cultural field trip to museums, concerts, theatre and other art events.

Outcomes and Measures of Effectiveness:  Students will develop appreciation for the arts and learn appropriate audience behavior; they will also use their skills of discrimination and ability to analyze cultural events. Measures of effectiveness include the fact that students and teachers continue to request funds from year to year, making cultural field trips and essential part of their educational experience, and also the students exhibit and improved ability to speak and write about cultural events.

Ms. Turkel YEA; Mr. Fantini YEA; Mr. Harding YEA; Mr. McGovern YEA; Ms. Nolan YEA; Mr. Osborne YEA; Mayor Davis YEA.
7.  
School Committee Agenda (Policy Matters/Notifications/Requests for Information):  
#12-21, Motion by Mr. Fantini and Mr. Harding that the Superintendent procure the services of a company to do professional development for “Advanced Llearners.”  Mr. Harding was heard in support of his motion.  Discussion took place around the motion.  Mr. Osborne offered a friendly amendment that the Superintendent procure the services of a company to evaluate and recommend a plan of action to address the needs of all “Advanced Learners” in our district.  Mr. Fantini moved the adoption.  #12-21 was adopted as amended.

#12-22, Motion by Mr. Fantini that the Superintendent or his designee meet with all non-tenured teachers, many of whom are considered to be highly talented professionals, to discuss their potential employment by the Cambridge School Department given the uncertainty created by the Innovation Agenda.  Mr. Fantini was heard in support of his motion.  On a second by Ms. Turkel, #12-22 was adopted.

8.
Non-Consent Agenda

Ms. Nolan asked for clarification of the intent of #12-13, Academic Challenge Policy for the Cambridge Public Schools Upper School Program (Second Reading).  She asked the Superintendent to ensure that the community knows the policy applies only to the Upper Schools and not the high school.  The Superintendent reiterated that the policy is only for the Upper Schools not the high school and defined the flexible grouping in classrooms.

Mr. Fantini requested suspension of the Rules to bring forward #12-20, Motion by Mr. Fantini and Mr. Harding to amend item one of the Upper School Academic Challenge Policy, which states the following: 

1. All students will have access to challenge opportunities within heterogeneous upper school classrooms.  Flexible grouping will be employed as an instructional strategy based on student need.  Students will not be assigned to separate upper school challenge programs, nor will separate challenge programs be offered in the Upper Schools.  Students, classes, and academic units of study will not be designated as “honors” or “non-honors” by adding the words “except Math”.

On a second by Mr. Harding, it was voted to suspend the Rules for the purpose stated.  Mr. Fantini was heard in support of his motion.  The intent is to ensure that the Superintendent has flexibility in bringing forth a policy that is in the best interest of students.  Discussion took place around the motion.  On the following roll call, #12-20 failed of adoption:  Ms. Turkel NAY; Mr. Fantini YEA; Mr. Harding YEA; Mr. McGovern NAY; Ms. Nolan YEA; Mr. Osborne NAY; Mayor Davis NAY.
On the following roll call it was voted to adopt #12-13, Academic Challenge Policy for the Cambridge Public Schools Upper School Program: that the School Committee approve the Academic Challenge Policy for the Cambridge Public Schools Upper School Program:  Ms. Turkel YEA; Mr. Fantini YEA; Mr. Harding YEA; Mr. McGovern YEA; Ms. Nolan NAY;  Mr. Osborne YEA; Mayor Davis YEA.  Mr. McGovern moved, seconded by Mr. Fantini, for suspension of the Rules for the purpose of moving reconsideration of the foregoing vote.  The Rules having been suspended, a motion to reconsider the foregoing vote, hoping the same would not prevail, failed of adoption.
#12-14, Approval of the Relocation of Schools: that the School Committee approve the recommendation for the relocation of schools beginning with the 2012-13 school year. These changes are related to the relocation of the High School Extension Program and planned reconstruction/renovation of elementary school buildings.  Ms. Nolan expressed concern that the community is well informed that the plan for the relocation of schools has been finalized; and that there should be a backup plan for future enrollments.  The Superintendent was heard.  On the following roll call, it was voted to adopt #12-14:

Ms. Turkel YEA; Mr. Fantini YEA; Mr. Harding YEA; Mr. McGovern YEA; Ms. Nolan YEA; Mr. Osborne YEA; Mayor Davis YEA.
9.
Resolutions (letters of congratulations, letters of condolence)

On a motion by Mr. Harding, seconded by the whole Committee it was voted that the School Committee send a letter of condolence to the family of William Ewing who recently passed away.

10.  Announcements

Mr. Harding welcomed Mayor Davis to the Committee.  Mayor Davis thanked Mr. Harding and the Committee for a warm welcome with an assurance that she is confident that they will work well together for the benefit of the children and the community.

11.  Late Orders:

On a motion by Ms. Turkel, seconded by Mr. Fantini, it was voted that the parking issue at the Longfellow building be referred to the Superintendent to help the faculty find an appropriate resolution.
On a motion by Ms. Turkel, seconded by Mr. Harding, it was voted to adjourn (9:25 PM).

Respectfully Submitted

Patricia A. Berry

Acting Executive Secretary to the School Committee

